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MINUTES of a meeting of the COUNCIL held in the Council Chamber, Council Offices, Coalville 
on THURSDAY, 23 FEBRUARY 2023  
 
Present:  Councillor R Boam (Chairman) 
 
Councillors J Bridges, R Ashman, R D Bayliss, C C Benfield, D Bigby, R Blunt, A J Bridgen, 
R Canny, J Clarke, D Everitt, T Eynon, M French, J Geary, L A Gillard, S Gillard, T Gillard, 
D Harrison, B Harrison-Rushton, M D Hay, G Hoult, J Hoult, R Johnson, J Legrys, K Merrie MBE, 
V Richichi, N J Rushton, A C Saffell, C A Sewell, S Sheahan, J G Simmons, N Smith, J Windram, 
A C Woodman and M B Wyatt  
 
Officers:  Mrs A Crouch, Mrs C Hammond, Mr G Hammons, Ms R Haynes, Mrs A Thomas, 
Mrs R Wallace and Miss E Warhurst 
 

44. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors E Allman, A Black and R Morris. 
 

45. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 
 
Councillors J Legrys and S Sheahan declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 15, 
Corporate Leadership Team Restructure as retired members of the GMB Union. 
 
Councillor J Legrys declared a registerable interest in item 12, General Fund Budget and 
Council Tax 2023/24 as an attendee of Friends of Coalville Park meetings. 
 
Councillor J Geary declared a registerable interest in item 12, General Fund Budget and 
Council Tax 2023/24 as a Council representative on Coalville Town Football Club, and 
item 15, Corporate Leadership Team Restructure as a lifetime member of the GMB Union. 
 
Councillor R Johnson declared a registerable interest in item 12, General Fund Budget 
and Council Tax 2023/24 as Chair of Hugglescote and Donington le Heath Parish Council. 
 
Ms E Warhurst, Head of Legal and Commercial Services (Monitoring Officer) declared a 
disclosable pecuniary interest in item 15, Corporate Leadership Team Restructure as a 
member of the Corporate Leadership Team and would therefore leave the meeting for the 
discussion and voting thereon.  It was noted that the Legal Services Team Manager 
(Deputy Monitoring Officer) would step in to advise Members from that point onwards. 
 

46. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
The Chairman made no announcements. 
 

47. LEADER'S AND PORTFOLIO HOLDERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
The Leader of the Council, Councillor R Blunt, made the following announcements: 
 
The new Customer Centre had been very successful since opening and seemed to be 
very popular due to its location in Coalville town centre.  It was noted that there had been 
more than 1000 face-to-face enquiries so far which was an increase in comparison to the 
same period last year.  The centre was also being used for face-to-face meetings with the 
housing service and tenants, plus police surgeries. 
 
Plans were moving forward with the former market hall in Coalville town centre, 
advertisements were now in place for commercial use.  Members would be kept updated. 
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The accommodation refit in the Council Chamber would start the day after the Council 
meeting and was due to be completed in time for Annual Council in May.  Members were 
informed that there would be some relocation of committee meetings, but all Members 
would be notified in due course. 
 
In relation to the current proposals to use Kegworth Yew Lodge Hotel as temporary 
accommodation for refugees which had caused a great deal of concern from the people in 
the village; it was confirmed that the Leader would be writing to the Home Office for more 
information and to express concerns over the lack of consultation for local people.   
 
To conclude, Councillor R Blunt thanked all Members for the quality of debate and the 
way business had been conducted over the last four years.   
 
Several Members commented on the situation at Kegworth, they thanked Councillor R 
Blunt for his response to the concerns and asked that they be kept updated. 
 
The Housing, Property and Customer Services Portfolio Holder, Councillor R D Bayliss 
announced that following a unanimous decision by the Appointments Committee, Jane 
Rochelle would be joining the Council as Head of Housing in the coming months. 
 

48. QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION 
 
There were no questions received. 
 

49. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS 
 
There were three questions asked which are set out below together with the responses.  
Each Member who asked a question was invited by the Chairman to ask one 
supplementary question which is also set out together with the response. 
 
Question from Councillor R Johnson 
 
‘Could the portfolio holder, inform me what the cost of heating the Current Council Offices 
has been in the last 3 months considering most staff are hybrid?’ 
 
Response by Councillor R D Bayliss 

 
Heating costs for the council offices over the period in question were £6,685.57 excluding 
vat. This includes standing charges of £1,150.72. 
 
Supplementary question and response 
 
Councillor R Johnson stated that considering the building is mostly empty, he had noticed 
radiators on in empty rooms, therefore he felt was it money spent unnecessarily.  
Councillor R D Bayliss acknowledged the comment but explained that as long as people 
were in the building, it needed to be heated to an appropriate standard.  He concluded 
that the new office building was much better, so this was only a short term issue. 
 
Question from Councillor T Eynon 
 
‘Please could the portfolio holder provide the following information regarding the sheltered 
accommodation at St Mary’s Court and Fairfield Court, Hugglescote?  
- Current EPC ratings and expiry of the same  

- The number of properties which have had loft insultation or windows upgraded under 
the Warm Homes Scheme  

- The timing of planned replacement of double-glazed windows and number of reports of 
blown double glazed windows, including details of the Council’s repairs response 
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- The condition of the roofs of the bungalows and whether they remain watertight.’ 

 
Response from Councillor R D Bayliss 
 
Regarding EPCs – these are provided for each of the properties individually. They are all 
either C or D. Individual properties details can be viewed via the government website - 
Find an energy certificate - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk) or officers can provide a full list. 
 
The EPCs are all from various dates – the earliest being in 2013 with the remainder in 
2014 and 2015, with one undertaken in 2021 as part of the renewal process.  EPCs are 
regarded as a ten-year life and are on a programme on renewal in line with that. 
 
Regarding ratings being adequate, it is widely acknowledged that any properties that fall 
under an EPC rating of D or below can be classed as in fuel poverty depending on 
disposable income. We do not hold information on tenants’ income with asset 
management as this is protected under the relevant data protection legislation. A new 
project to assess heating systems and controls in our sheltered schemes has been 
proposed for 23/24 with a review being undertaken in April 2023 subject to budget 
approvals. 
 
Turning to the Warm Homes scheme - We have not upgraded properties under Warm 
Home Scheme. This scheme is automatically applied by the energy supplier and not the 
landlord. We have been reviewing the ECO4 and Social Housing Decarbonisation Fund 
(SHDF) funding and we are awaiting confirmation from the Department of Business, 
Energy and Industrial Strategy weather our bid for SHDF funding is approved. We will find 
out within the next 3-4 weeks if we are successful. 
Regarding Window replacements and updates there have been a number of window 
replacements and updates mainly when properties have been void. A full list can be 
provided by officers. 
 
Turning to Roofs - These properties were constructed circa 1970’s and roof renewals are 
not due for another 20 years, we are not aware of any particular failures, however as with 
all our homes repairs are undertaken as necessary. 
 
Supplementary question and response 
 
Councillor T Eynon was curious about the response in relation to EPC inspections 
undertaken as she was aware of a tenant that had one in 2021.  She asked for the 
number of blown windows, plus assurances that all improvements required for sheltered 
housing would be carried out.  Councillor R D Bayliss explained that the recent EPC 
referred to was likely to be a change in tenancy, which required an inspection, he added 
that the service was planning more inspections next year.  It was agreed to look into an 
accurate number of blown windows and report back to Councillor T Eynon outside of the 
meeting. 
 
Question from Councillor M B Wyatt 

 
‘Residents on Haslyn Walk in Greenhill have suffered flooding on numerous 
occasions and horrendous parking problems due to the lack of parking.  
Residents have been promised action and plans have been agreed upon by all 
parties involved but to date, nothing has happened.  
 
Can the portfolio holder give an update on the situation so we can finally have this issue 
sorted out asap.’ 
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Response from Councillor R D Bayliss 

 
There have been some delays in moving this project forward, primarily due to 
investigations around the flooding issues. We have engaged with Seven Trent to explore 
these issues further and to identify the correct owner and who is responsible. But it 
remains Seven Trent’s responsibility to identify this, and we are awaiting a response. The 
parking element of the scheme is being actively progressed and it is intended for a 
planning application to come forward for this work by 31 March this year, and subject to 
that being permitted, works are likely to start this, Summer. Should works be required by 
the Council to address flooding issues that are our responsibility these will be incorporated 
into the above if possible or addressed a second scheme so as not to delay the parking 
improvements further. 
 
Councillor M B Wyatt declined the opportunity to ask a supplementary question. 
 

50. MOTIONS 
 
No motions were received. 
 

51. PETITIONS 
 
No petitions were received. 
 

52. MINUTES 
 
Consideration was given to the minutes of the meeting held on 15 November 2022. 

 
It was moved by Councillor R Boam, seconded by Councillor J Bridges and 

 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 15 November be approved and signed by the 
Chairman as a correct record. 
 

53. ROBUSTNESS OF BUDGET ESTIMATES AND ADEQUACY OF RESERVES 
 
Cllr N J Rushton presented report to members. 
 
The recommendations detailed within the report were moved by Councillor N J Rushton 
and seconded by Councillor S Gillard.  A recorded vote being required, the voting was as 
detailed below.  It was 

 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The advice of the Section 151 Officer as set out in section seven be noted and the content 
of the report be considered as part of the approval of the General Fund Budget and 
Council Tax 2023/24, the Housing Revenue Account Budget 2023/24 and Treasury 
Management Strategy 2023/24. 
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Approve the recommendations as set out in the report (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam For 

Councillor John Bridges For 

Councillor Robert Ashman For 

Councillor Roger Bayliss For 

Councillor Carl Benfield Abstain 

Councillor Dave Bigby For 

Councillor Richard Blunt For 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen For 

Councillor Rachel Canny For 

Councillor John Clarke For 

Councillor David Everitt For 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon For 

Councillor Marie French For 

Councillor John Geary For 

Councillor Louise Gillard For 

Councillor Stuart Gillard For 

Councillor Tony Gillard For 

Councillor Dan Harrison For 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton For 

Councillor Michael Hay For 

Councillor Gill Hoult For 

Councillor Jim Hoult For 

Councillor Russell Johnson For 

Councillor John Legrys For 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE For 

Councillor Virge Richichi For 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton For 

Councillor Tony Saffell For 

Councillor Carol Sewell For 

Councillor Sean Sheahan For 

Councillor Jenny Simmons For 

Councillor Nigel Smith For 

Councillor Jake Windram For 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt For 

Carried 

 
 

54. CAPITAL STRATEGY, TREASURY MANAGEMET STRATEGY AND PRUDENTIAL 
INDICATORS 
 
Cllr N J Rushton presented report to Members. 
 
The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor N J 
Rushton and seconded by Councillor R Blunt.  A recorded vote being required, the voting 
was as detailed below.  It was 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 

1. The financial indicators required under the prudential code detailed in section 3 be 
noted and the following limits be approved: 

a) The authorised limit and operational boundary for external debt as detailed in 
table B of the Treasury Management Strategy 2023-24 (appendix 2) 
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b) The maturity structure of borrowing as detailed in paragraph 6.6 of the Treasury 
Management Strategy 2023-24 (appendix 2) 

 
2. The main changes to the Capital Strategy and Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) 

statement as detailed in paragraph 2.2 be noted and 
 

a) Authority be delegated to cabinet to move a Capital Scheme from the development 
pool to the active programme as long as the scheme is within the approved 
budget. 
 

b) The following addition to the MRP Statement for 2022/23 be approved at 
paragraph 1.5:  
 
‘MRP will only be charged once the asset is fully operational and will not be 
charged whilst the asset is under construction.  The MRP will commence the 
year after the asset becomes operational.’ 

3. The following be approved: 

a) Capital strategy 2023-24 (appendix 1) 

b) Treasury Management Strategy 2023-24 (appendix 2) 

c) Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Statement 2023-24 (appendix 3) 

d) Investment Strategy 2023-24 (appendix 4) 

e) Revised Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Statement 2022-23 (appendix 5). 

f) Authority be delegated to the Head of Finance and Section 151 officer to make any 
necessary changes to appendices 1-4 if any amendments are agreed to the 
General Fund and Housing Revenue Budgets at this meeting. 

 

Approve recommendations as set out in the report (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam For 

Councillor John Bridges For 

Councillor Robert Ashman For 

Councillor Roger Bayliss For 

Councillor Carl Benfield For 

Councillor Dave Bigby For 

Councillor Richard Blunt For 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen For 

Councillor Rachel Canny For 

Councillor John Clarke For 

Councillor David Everitt For 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon For 

Councillor Marie French For 

Councillor John Geary For 

Councillor Louise Gillard For 

Councillor Stuart Gillard For 

Councillor Tony Gillard For 

Councillor Dan Harrison For 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton For 

Councillor Michael Hay For 

Councillor Gill Hoult For 

Councillor Jim Hoult For 
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Councillor Russell Johnson For 

Councillor John Legrys For 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE For 

Councillor Virge Richichi For 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton For 

Councillor Tony Saffell For 

Councillor Carol Sewell For 

Councillor Sean Sheahan For 

Councillor Jenny Simmons For 

Councillor Nigel Smith For 

Councillor Jake Windram For 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt For 

Carried 

 
 

55. GENERAL FUND BUDGET AND COUNCIL TAX 2023/24 
 
Councillor N J Rushton presented the report to Members and thanked the Finance Team 
for all their hard work.  He referred to the route the budget had taken to get to this stage, 
where Members’ comments were invited. 
 
The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor N J 
Rushton and seconded by Councillor R Blunt. 
 
The Chairman referred to the amendments to the motion, which had been circulated in the 
additional papers.  He invited Councillor S Sheahan to put forward his amendment.   
 
Councillor S Sheahan outlined the amended budget as detailed within the additional 
papers and thanked the Finance Team for assisting with the amended budget.  The 
motion was seconded by Councillor J Geary. 
 
A full and lengthy debate was held before the Chairman put the motion to the vote.  A 
recorded vote being required, the voting was as detailed below. 
 
The amendment was declared LOST. 
 
The Chairman referred Members to the substantive motion as set out within the agenda. 
 
A further debate was held which received wide support for the budget, however, there was 
some opposition to the zero percent increase in council tax and a heated discussion 
ensued in relation to some members’ perception of the regeneration of Coalville Town 
Centre. 
 
The Chairman then put the substantive motion to the vote. A recorded vote being 
required, the voting was as detailed below. 
 
The motion was declared CARRIED. 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
1. The General Fund Revenue Budget for 2023/24 as summarised in section 2 of the 

report be approved.  This includes: 
 
a) Freezing the District Council’s share of Council Tax in 2023/24. 

 



8 
 
 

b) Changes to the fees and charges as detailed in appendix 3(a) to 3(c), effective 
from 1 April 2023. 

 
c) The authority be delegated to the Head of Community Services to consider any 

objections received in relation to the proposed variation of fees for vehicle and 
operators licenses under S.70 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous 
Provisions) Act 1976, to determine whether in light of any objections the variation 
in fees should be modified and to set another date on which the variation in fees 
will come into force, with or without modification, after consideration of said 
objections. 

 
2. The General Fund Revenue Budget for 2024/25 to 2027/28 (appendix 1) be noted. 

 
3. The Corporate Charging Policy 2023 – 2026 (appendix 3D) be approved. 

 
4. The proposed General Fund Capital Programme (appendix 4) for 2023/24 and 

planned financing, as set out in section 3 of the report be approved. 

 
5. The remaining elements of the General Fund Capital Programme 2024/25 – 2027/28 

be noted. 

 
6. The Fleet replacement Programme for 2024/25, be approved to allow vehicles to be 

ordered in advance once approval has been given to move from this development to 
the active pool (appendix 4). 

 
7. The Special Expenses Revenue Budget for 2023/24 (appendix 6) be approved as 

summarised in section 4.  This includes: 

 
a) Setting the Special Expense Band D Council Tax at the levels detailed in table 4 of 

the report. 
 
8. The continuation of NWLDC in the Leicestershire and Leicestershire Enterprise 

Partnership (LLEP) Business Rates Pol in 2023/24 be approved. 
 

9. The drawdown of reserves to fund the one-off budget proposals as detailed in the 
General Fund Budget Summary 2023/24 to 2027/28 (appendix 1) be approved. 

 
10. The contribution to reserves as detailed in the General Fund Budget Summary 

2023/24 to 2023/28 (appendix 1) be approved. 

 
11. The authority to be delegated to the S151 Officer in conjunction with the Corporate 

Portfolio Holder to action a virement on grounds maintenance and events to realign 
the budgets on special expenses. 
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Amendment to the budget at submitted by Councillor S Sheahan (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam Against 

Councillor John Bridges Against 

Councillor Robert Ashman Against 

Councillor Roger Bayliss Against 

Councillor Carl Benfield Abstain 

Councillor Dave Bigby For 

Councillor Richard Blunt Against 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen Against 

Councillor Rachel Canny Against 

Councillor John Clarke Against 

Councillor David Everitt For 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon For 

Councillor Marie French Abstain 

Councillor John Geary For 

Councillor Louise Gillard Against 

Councillor Stuart Gillard Against 

Councillor Tony Gillard Against 

Councillor Dan Harrison Against 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton Against 

Councillor Michael Hay For 

Councillor Gill Hoult Against 

Councillor Jim Hoult Against 

Councillor Russell Johnson For 

Councillor John Legrys For 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE Against 

Councillor Virge Richichi Against 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton Against 

Councillor Tony Saffell Against 

Councillor Carol Sewell For 

Councillor Sean Sheahan For 

Councillor Jenny Simmons Against 

Councillor Nigel Smith Against 

Councillor Jake Windram Abstain 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt Abstain 

Rejected 

Substantive Motion (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam For 

Councillor John Bridges For 

Councillor Robert Ashman For 

Councillor Roger Bayliss For 

Councillor Carl Benfield Abstain 

Councillor Dave Bigby Against 

Councillor Richard Blunt For 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen For 

Councillor Rachel Canny For 

Councillor John Clarke For 

Councillor David Everitt Against 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon Against 

Councillor Marie French Against 

Councillor John Geary Against 

Councillor Louise Gillard For 

Councillor Stuart Gillard For 

Councillor Tony Gillard For 

Councillor Dan Harrison For 
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Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton For 

Councillor Michael Hay Abstain 

Councillor Gill Hoult For 

Councillor Jim Hoult For 

Councillor Russell Johnson Against 

Councillor John Legrys Against 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE For 

Councillor Virge Richichi For 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton For 

Councillor Tony Saffell For 

Councillor Carol Sewell Against 

Councillor Sean Sheahan Against 

Councillor Jenny Simmons For 

Councillor Nigel Smith For 

Councillor Jake Windram Against 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt Against 

Carried 

 
 

56. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT BUDGET & RENTS 2023/24 
 
Councillor R D Bayliss presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor R D Bayliss 
and seconded by Councillor N J Rushton. 
 
The Chairman referred to the amendments to the motion, which had been circulated in the 
additional papers.  He invited Councillor S Sheahan to put forward his amendment.   
 
Councillor S Sheahan outlined the amendment as detailed within the additional papers 
and it was moved by Councillor D Everitt. 
 
A full and lengthy debate was held before the Chairman put the motion to the vote.  A 
recorded vote being required, the voting was as detailed below. 
 
The amendment was declared LOST. 
 
The Chairman referred Members to the substantive motion as set out within the agenda. 
 
A further debate was held which received wide support for the budget, along with further 
discussions on the plans for zero carbon targets. 
 
The Chairman then put the substantive motion to the vote. A recorded vote being 
required, the voting was as detailed below. 
 
The motion was declared CARRIED. 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
1. The Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Budget for 2023/24 (appendix 1) as 

summarised in section 2 of the report be approved.  This includes: 
 
a) Increasing rents by up to 7% 

 
b) Changes to fees and charges as detailed in appendix 3. 

 



11 
 
 

2. The HRA Budget for 2023/25 – 2027/28 (appendix 1) be noted. 
 

3. The proposed HRA Capital Programme for 2023/24 (appendix 4) and planned 
financing as set out on section 3 of the report be approved.  

 
4. The HRA Budget for 2024/25 (appendix 4) be approved, to allow vehicles to be 

ordered in advance once approval has been given to move the scheme from the 
development pool to the active pool. 

 
5. The remaining elements of the HRA Capital Programmes 2024/25 – 2027/28 as 

detailed in appendix 4 be noted. 

 
 

Amendment as submitted by Councillor S Sheahan (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam Against 

Councillor John Bridges Against 

Councillor Robert Ashman Against 

Councillor Roger Bayliss Against 

Councillor Carl Benfield For 

Councillor Dave Bigby For 

Councillor Richard Blunt Against 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen Against 

Councillor Rachel Canny Against 

Councillor John Clarke Against 

Councillor David Everitt For 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon For 

Councillor Marie French For 

Councillor John Geary For 

Councillor Louise Gillard Against 

Councillor Stuart Gillard Against 

Councillor Tony Gillard Against 

Councillor Dan Harrison Against 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton Against 

Councillor Michael Hay For 

Councillor Gill Hoult Against 

Councillor Jim Hoult Against 

Councillor Russell Johnson For 

Councillor John Legrys For 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE Against 

Councillor Virge Richichi Against 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton Against 

Councillor Tony Saffell Abstain 

Councillor Carol Sewell For 

Councillor Sean Sheahan For 

Councillor Jenny Simmons Against 

Councillor Nigel Smith Against 

Councillor Jake Windram For 

Councillor Andrew Woodman Against 

Councillor Michael Wyatt For 

Rejected 

Substantive Motion (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam For 

Councillor John Bridges For 

Councillor Robert Ashman For 

Councillor Roger Bayliss For 

Councillor Carl Benfield Against 
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Councillor Dave Bigby Against 

Councillor Richard Blunt For 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen For 

Councillor Rachel Canny For 

Councillor John Clarke For 

Councillor David Everitt Against 

Councillor Dr Terri Eynon Against 

Councillor Marie French Against 

Councillor John Geary Against 

Councillor Louise Gillard For 

Councillor Stuart Gillard For 

Councillor Tony Gillard For 

Councillor Dan Harrison For 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton For 

Councillor Michael Hay Against 

Councillor Gill Hoult For 

Councillor Jim Hoult For 

Councillor Russell Johnson Against 

Councillor John Legrys Against 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE For 

Councillor Virge Richichi For 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton For 

Councillor Tony Saffell Abstain 

Councillor Carol Sewell Against 

Councillor Sean Sheahan Against 

Councillor Jenny Simmons For 

Councillor Nigel Smith For 

Councillor Jake Windram Against 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt Against 

Carried 

 

57. COUNCIL TAX RESOLUTION 2023/24 
 
Councillor N J Rushton presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor N J 
Rushton and seconded by Councillor R Blunt.  A recorded vote being required, the voting 
was as detailed below.  It was 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The Council Tax Resolution 2023/24 as set out in section two of the report be approved. 
 

Approve the recommendations as set out in the report (Motion) 

Councillor Russell Boam For 

Councillor John Bridges For 

Councillor Robert Ashman For 

Councillor Roger Bayliss For 

Councillor Carl Benfield Abstain 

Councillor Dave Bigby Abstain 

Councillor Richard Blunt For 

Councillor Alexander Bridgen For 

Councillor Rachel Canny For 

Councillor John Clarke For 

Councillor David Everitt Abstain 
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Councillor Dr Terri Eynon Abstain 

Councillor Marie French Against 

Councillor John Geary Abstain 

Councillor Louise Gillard For 

Councillor Stuart Gillard For 

Councillor Tony Gillard For 

Councillor Dan Harrison For 

Councillor Bertie Harrison-Rushton For 

Councillor Michael Hay Against 

Councillor Gill Hoult For 

Councillor Jim Hoult For 

Councillor Russell Johnson Abstain 

Councillor John Legrys Abstain 

Councillor Keith Merrie MBE For 

Councillor Virge Richichi For 

Councillor Nicholas Rushton For 

Councillor Tony Saffell For 

Councillor Carol Sewell Abstain 

Councillor Sean Sheahan Abstain 

Councillor Jenny Simmons For 

Councillor Nigel Smith For 

Councillor Jake Windram Against 

Councillor Andrew Woodman For 

Councillor Michael Wyatt Against 

Carried 

 
 

58. CORPORATE LEADERSHIP TEAM RESTRUCTURE 
 
Councillor N Smith left the meeting at 8.30pm and returned at 8.34pm during the 
presentation of the report. 
 
Councillor R Johnson left the meeting at 8.30pm. 
 
After declaring an interest in the following item, the Head of Legal and Commercial 
Services (Monitoring Officer) left the meeting during the discussion and voting thereon.  
The Legal Services Team Manager (Deputy Monitoring Officer) joined the meeting to 
provide advice to Members as required. 
 
The Chief Executive presented the report to Members. 
 
There were mixed views across the Chamber with some Members in full support of the 
recommendations and others raising concerns that such decisions should be taken after 
the District Council elections in May.  Reference was made to the concerns of staff during 
consultation and comments from trade unions, however the need for a Director of Finance 
role was acknowledged. 
 
The recommendations within the report were moved by Councillor R Blunt, seconded by 
Councillor N J Rushton and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
1. The objectives of the Corporate Leadership Team review be noted. 

 
2. The revised Senior Management structure as set out in Appendix A be approved. 
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3. Authority be given to the Appointments Committee to approve the assimilation of the 
current Finance Team Manager (Deputy S151 Officer) into the Head of Finance role. 

 
 

4. A decision on consequential amendments to the constitution under a separate item 
on this agenda be noted. 

 
 

59. REVIEW OF THE CONSTITUTION 
 
Councillor R Ashman presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor R Ashman 
and seconded by Councillor R Blunt. 
 
Some Members were strongly against the proposal to not allow Members to sit on both 
the Audit and Governance Committee and Scrutiny Committees.  Although the guidance 
on the matter from CIPFA was acknowledged, those Members not in favour found it 
difficult to see any reason why this had to be a constitutional requirement.   Particularly as 
it was felt it would be detrimental to smaller political groups. 
 
Therefore, an amendment was moved by Councillor S Sheahan and seconded by 
Councillor J Legrys to disregard the addition to the Constitution to not allow Members to 
sit on both the Audit and Governance Committee and Scrutiny Committees.  
 
Further discussion was had in relation to the CIPFA guidance and the take up from other 
Local Authorities.  It was noted that there would be more opportunities to make further 
constitutional changes in the future as it continued to be updated each year. 
 
The Chairman then put the amendment to the vote. 
 
The motion was LOST. 
 
The Chairman referred Members to the substantive motion as set out within the agenda. 
 
In relation to the Coalville Special Expenses Working Party, discussions were had on the 
future of the group and agreed it was not currently fit for purpose.  It was acknowledged 
that it was an advisory body which needed to have a closer relationship with the Cabinet. 
 
The Chairman then put the substantive motion to the vote. 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
1. The proposed new constitution as set out in Appendix A be adopted with effect from 9 

May 2023. 
 

2. Authority to make the changes to the proposed new constitution as set out in 
Appendix D, as approved earlier on the agenda, be delegated to the Monitoring 
Officer.  

 
 

60. PAY POLICY STATEMENT 2023/24 
 
Councillors J Clarke, K Merrie and J Windram left the meeting at 9.11pm and returned at 
9.14pm during the presentation of the item. 
 
Councillor R Ashman presented the report to Members. 
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The recommendations as detailed within the report were moved by Councillor R Ashman, 
seconded by Councillor R Blunt and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The Council’s Pay Policy Statement 2023/24 as set out in appendix 1 of the report be 
approved. 
 

61. GENDER PAY GAP REPORT 2022 
 
Councillor R Ashman presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations within the report were moved by Councillor R Ashman, seconded 
by Councillor R Blunt and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The report be noted and reported to Government. 
 

62. REQUEST FROM SWEPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL TO CHANGE ITS NAME TO 
SWEPSTONE AND NEWTON BURGOLAND PARISH COUNCIL 
 
Councillor R Ashman presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations within the report were moved by Councillor R Ashman, seconded 
by Councillor R Blunt and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 

1. A change in the name of Swepstone Parish Council to Swepstone and 
Newton Burgoland Parish Council be approved. 
 

2. Authority to make any necessary legal orders and notifications to enact the 
above changes be delegated to the Head of Legal and Commercial Services. 

 
 

63. APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY ELECTORAL REGISTRATION OFFICERS 
 
Councillor R Ashman presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations within the report were moved by Councillor R Ashman, seconded 
by Councillor R Blunt and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 

1. The Democratic Services Team Manager be appointed as the Deputy 
Electoral Registration Officer, with the full powers of the Electoral Registration 
Officer in their absence with immediate effect.  
 

2. The Head of Legal and Commercial Services and the Electoral Services 
Officer be appointed as Deputy Electoral Registration Officers, with limited 
powers of the Electoral Registration Officer to sign temporary Voter Authority 
Certificates on 4 May 2023. 
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64. URGENT DECISIONS TAKEN BY CABINET 
 
Councillor R Blunt presented the report to Members. 
 
The recommendations within the report were moved by Councillor R Blunt, seconded by 
Councillor R Ashman and 
 
RESOLVED THAT: 
 
The report be noted. 
 
Councillor R Johnson left the meeting at 8.30pm. 
 
Councillor N Smith left the meeting at 8.30pm and returned at 8.34pm. 
 
Councillors J Clarke, K Merrie and J Windram left the meeting 9.11pm and returned 
at 9.14pm. 
 

The meeting commenced at 6.30 pm 
 
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.18 pm 
 

 


